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As we have shot by the midpoint of 2025 and are well into the second half of the year, I can’t 
help but feel like this year is passing by at a record speed. Very shortly we will be gearing up to 
head down to Victoria to participate in the annual Union of BC Municipalities Conference and 
AGM (UBCM), where we will meet with numerous Ministers and Ministry Staff, many of whom 
are still very new to their appointments. Once there we will continue to advocate for our  
community as we always do. We are continuing to argue our case for greater capacity and a 
more equitable arrangement for Hudson’s Hope with regard to the Payment in Lieu of Taxes 
we receive from BC Hydro, and we are meeting to discuss healthcare, childcare, transportation 
and several other issues central to the wellbeing of our community and its residents.  
 
I am almost ashamed to admit that this will be my first time at the Victoria Legislature on  
Council business. While there we will also be looking forward to defending our resolutions, 
both those that we have put forward as a region as well as the resolution presented by  
Hudson’s Hope individually that have been accepted to go forward for consideration at UBCM. 
Hudson’s Hope provided a resolution on Library funding which was endorsed without  
opposition at the recent North Central Local Government Association AGM (NCLGA) and we are 
hopeful that it will garner attention at UBCM. Our Library is a well-used and much-loved center 
of activity in our community, as libraries are in many communities throughout the province.  
 
Thanks to the dedicated efforts of the District of Hudson’s Hope staff, we were able to open 
our swimming pool shortly after the Canada Day celebrations. Each year, our team assesses the 
condition of the pool liner and performs necessary repairs. However, with the pool now over 
20 years old, it requires more than just routine patching—it needs significant repairs to both 
the liner and the underlying piping and mechanical systems. Despite these challenges, staff 
managed to make essential fixes, effectively limiting water loss and maintaining safe chlorine 
levels. While these measures are not a permanent fix, they allow us to keep the pool operating 
for the season as we await specialized contractors to conduct more extensive repairs and in-
stall a new liner. 
 
It was wonderful to see so many of our community join us at the Canada Day celebration this 
year, and so many from the region as well! While I didn’t have the opportunity to be as socially 
available as usual, it was a pleasure to see so many familiar faces and make many new ac-
quaintances at the same time! I sincerely hope that we can keep growing our community 
events and welcome even more guests in the years to come! 

        Mayor Quibell 
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Hudson’s Hope RCMP Monthly Police Report 
 

The Hudson’s Hope RCMP responded to 37 calls for service between June 18th and July 25th.  31 
written violations and warning tickets were issued to drivers between the above dates for  
various motor vehicle related offences. Highway and road safety continues to be a focus for 
the Hudson’s Hope RCMP. 
 

On June 18th, the Hudson’s Hope RCMP received a report of an online fraud in which an  
individual responded to an online add for a job with AWR Digital and invested money as the ad 
stated that they would receive a commission and bonus. This monetary account grew in value 
and upon trying to withdraw some of the money, they were advised that they would have to 
pay a fee. Upon paying said fee, they were then asked for a secondary fee which at this point, 
the individual reported this company as a fraud. As the monies were transferred via crypto and 
the company used an encrypted communication platform, the company was unable to be iden-
tified, and the monies are now lost.  
 

If anyone comes across and/or communicates with an online platform like the one noted 
above, please use extreme caution in confirming legitimacy prior to forwarding any money and 
report all fraudulent communications, numbers, websites, etc. to the Canadian Anti-Fraud  
Centre: www.antifraudcentre.ca and 1-888-495-8501  
 

On July 3rd, the Hudson’s Hope RCMP received a report of an individual who had been bitten by 
a dog along Kruger St. It was reported that the non-confined dog approached in a friendly  
manner but then bit the individual twice. This matter was forwarded to the local Animal  
Control and Bylaws Officer for further investigations.  
 

On July 7th, the Hudson’s Hope RCMP responded to a report of an individual uttering threats 
with a firearm and assault along Beryl Prairie Rd. Police investigated both offences and based 
on evidence gathered, police arrested and charged two individuals, one for uttering threats 
and the other for assault with a weapon. This matter is before the courts.  
 

On July 8th, the Hudson’s Hope RCMP responded to a report of a mischief to a vehicle along 
Beryl Prairie Rd. It was reported that a commercial logging truck had exterior electrical cords 
cut, windshield damaged, and a screw was put into one of the tires. No suspects were ob-
served. 
 
On July 10th, Hudson’s Hope RCMP conducted a roadside stop with a vehicle along Hwy 29 for 
minor traffic infractions. Upon conducting an investigation, police observed a quantity of illicit 
tobacco within the vehicle, in which the driver was arrested for. Upon a search incidental to 
arrest, police further located a vial of testosterone enanthate on the driver. A further search of 

http://www.antifraudcentre.ca
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the vehicle yielded a vial of psilocybin and a greater volume of illicit tobacco. All items were 
seized by police for destruction. 
 

On July 14th, the Hudson’s Hope RCMP received a report of a break & enter to a residence 
along Dudley Dr. It was reported that someone gained access to the residence via unlocked 
doors and had unplugged freezers and a motion-sensor light. No items were noted to have 
been stolen. The homeowner was advised to lock doors and to look into setting up security 
cameras. Time of the break & enter is believed to be somewhere between July 12th to 13th.  
 

On July 18th, the Hudson’s Hope RCMP received a report of a break & enter to a residence 
along Beattie Dr which occurred on July 13th. It was reported that the homeowner was away 
at the time but later observed via video surveillance cameras, an unknown male climbing 
onto the roof of their workshop and gained access to the residence via a window. It was  
reported that numerous drawers were opened within but as-to-date, no items have been 
noted as stolen. Photos of the suspect were posted on the BC RCMP website and local social 
media pages.   
 

On July 21st, the Hudson’s Hope RCMP received a report of a break & enter to a residence 
along Beattie Dr. which is believed to have occurred on July 13th. It was reported that  
someone gained access to a mechanical room of the residence via an unlocked door. No 
items are noted to have been stolen but cords to the boiler and internet cords had been  
unplugged. A Stihl chainsaw was found on the property and did not belong to the  
homeowner nor occupants of the residence.  
 

Based on the above noted break & enter incidents, and the fact that access to the  
residences was gained via unlocked doors and windows, police are advising residents that 
when you are away for any period of time, to verify that your doors and windows are locked 
at all times. Though we live in a small quaint community, criminals do come through town 
quite often and look for any easy opportunities. The use of security cameras and/or trail 
cams greatly assists police in attempting to identify the suspects which can lead to charges if 
identification is made. Also, police recommend that any hot ticket items such as ATV’s, dirt 
bikes, tools, items that are easy to grab and of value, be stored out of sight and/or locked 
up.  
 

Anyone with information regarding current or past investigations can contact the Hudson’s 

Hope RCMP directly at 250-783-5241 or anonymously through Crime Stoppers at 1-800-222-

8477. Visit http://crimestoppersnebc.ca for ad-

vice on submitting tips online and to browse the 

areas “Most Wanted” page. 

http://crimestoppersnebc.ca
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Tues & Wed    12:00 – 6:00 
Thurs & Fri    11:00 – 5:00 
Sat     12:00 – 4:00 

Sun/ Mon      Closed 
Stat Holidays     Closed 
Long Weekends Closed 

Amber Norton, Library Director  

My bulletin contribution this month is full of appreciation!  We have such a wonderful 
community full of giving and thoughtful people that inspired me to highlight just a few of 
their efforts that I have noticed in the library this month! 
 

Christine Buchholz at the HH clinic - Thank you for suggesting our library as a  
recipient to your Northern Health contacts when you were informed that a huge  
shelving unit was up for grabs!  Thank you for all the administrative work organizing the 
donation!   
 

Northern Health - Thank you as well to Northern Health!  This shelf is going to be an 
amazing addition to our new staff storage room in our new library! We will be able to 
store so much more on this mobile shelving unit than we can on traditional shelving! 
 

Karlin Enterprises – A huge thank you to Wayne and James for graciously  
volunteering your time to transport the shelves to storage!  We really appreciate your 
kindness in offering your time for free on this project!  Thank you so much for your offer 
to provide photos documenting the process of taking the shelves down as well, so that 
we have a reference to put them back together when we need them. That was so 
thoughtful of you! 
 

Molnar Donation - Once again, we would like to express a big thank you for the large 
book donation from the home of Eileen and Emil Molnar! We received the books around 
the middle of July; some will be added to our collection, and the rest will be for sale by 
donation. We will start adding books to the collection right away but will wait until the 
first week of August to add them to our sale shelves due to staff vacation overlap. 
 

Staff Bouquets! 

Shellie – Thank you to our Programmer, Shellie, for all that you do for library  
programming all year round!  Shellie, along with Katie, kicked off the first week of  
Summer Reading club with 5 programs, plus the Pico’s Puppet Palace show and  
workshop!  Shellie is amazing all year round; this is just a partial one-week sampling of 
her amazing talents! 
 

Nancy – Thank you to Nancy for your tireless efforts to maintain our Interlibrary Loan 
program, do our bookkeeping, cataloguing all the adult collection and much of the  
children’s collection!  You provide the background work that keeps our library gears 
moving!  We appreciate all that you do! 
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Katie – A big thank you to Katie for driving an 8-hour day back to work for a week in 
July when we were coming up slightly short on staffing due to staff vacation! She’s back 
for the last week of SRC this month before heading back to University! She is a rock 
star! 
 

Cole – Thank you to our Casual Library Clerk, Cole, for all the hours that you are  
putting into a collection update!  He is currently working on updating spine labels in the 
adult fiction collection to make sure that they all have the updated series acronyms and 
numbers!  This saves us so much time when finding the next book in a series! 
 

Walk In Book Club – We have added 5 more titles to our summer selections!   

Hidden Life of Cecily 
Larson by Ellen 
Baker 
 

The Hazelbourne  
Ladies Motorcycle 
Club by Helen  
Simonson 
 

The Lion Women of 
Tehran by Marjan  
Kamali 
 

Once There Were 
Wolves by Charlotte 
McDonaghy 
 

Happy Place by Emily 
Henry 
 

Most of our July 
picks are still availa-
ble: Between Two 
Moons by Aisha Ab-
del Gawad and The 
Invisible Hour by Al-
ice Hoffman, both 
available until August 
22nd, and The Last 
Beekeeper by Siya 
Turabi will be  
available until September 5th. Making your summer reading and easy choice while tak-
ing a journey through new-to-you authors! Why not crack out of your reading lull with 
one of these great titles!? 
 

Yearbook Collection Update – If you have local yearbooks that you can part with, we’d 
love to hear from you! We’re looking for anything before 1964, most years after 1986, 
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and specifically: 68/69, 76/77, 82/83, and 85/86. We have a few extra copies to give 
away: one each from 1979, 1980, 80/81, 81/82 and 83/84; and two from 84/85.  
 

Collection Weeding & Book Sale- In July, staff did some collection weeding to make 
room for new and donated books. So far we have discards from the adult non-fiction, 
adult paperback, and children’s non-fiction sections. The adult non-fiction section will 
have more items removed in August to make room for the large Molnar and Harwood 
donations, including some really great coffee table books that no longer circulate! We’ll 
have an extra table of sale books in the Reading Room for the summer and we also 
have an assortment of computer monitors and keyboards as well. We will be adding 
more to the sale tables all month as items are rehomed.  Come and take a peak at 
what’s new! 
 

Collection Donations – We accept small donations of books year-round, but on an ap-
proval basis. Please reach out to Amber directly at director.hhpl@pris.ca or call at (250)
783-9414 to see if or when we are able to accommodate a large book donation. These 
donations and our annual book budget help us to replace books that have not  
circulated in a long time or are no longer relevant to the collection. 
 

Shellie Howard – Programmer 
Summer Reading Club (SRC) goes until Aug 21st   
SRC got off to a great start with Farmer’s Market visits and amping up Team Capybara 
and Team Axolotl in a summer reading challenge that was getting everyone inspired to 
read!! We even have staff joining in on both teams! In August, we continue on the 
theme of Colour Your Summer! Explore your inner talents with crafts, building and play 
time! All in colour!! You must be registered to win! Don’t delay, register today!!! 
 

Points System – Registered participants can earn points by coming in to the library (or 
the Library tent at the Farmer’s Market!), attending an SRC club, bringing your reading 
record, wearing your team pin, and of course reading!  You get a point for every 20 
pages!  Collect as many points as you can for your team to win!  There will also be  
additional prizes for most pages read, and more! 
 

Drop-In Family SRC - Ages 0-5 Tuesdays at the Farmer’s Market from 3:00 until 6:00 
Pop by the library tent at the weekly farmer’s market to see what the craft of the day is!  
We build activities that are aimed toward pre-school aged children, but children of all 
ages love coming to our table! If your child is pre-school and younger, please visit 
alongside them.  Pop on by to enjoy a quick craft or interesting sensory play experience 
at our library tent! Don’t forget that you can earn points for the challenge! Don’t forget 
your reading record and pin!  Let us know the number of pages that you have read 
each week as a family, you might just win a prize at the end of summer!  
 

Kids SRC - Ages 5-8 on Wednesdays from 1:00 to 3:00 
The week 5 theme is Ocean Blue! On August 6th we will be doing Sensory Bottles with 
Fish, Morse Code Bracelets and an Orbeez Craft/Activity: Let’s craft oceans of fun with 
all the things we can do with the colour blue!!! On August 13th for week 6 our theme is 
Indi-Go! How about a paper plane race and boat challenge to start and then jump into 
some parachute fun!!! For our final week of SRC, Katie will be back for all the fun! Our 

mailto:director.hhpl@pris.ca
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theme is Ultra Violet for week 7, come join us on August 19th! We will have Night Time 
Artwork, 3D Hand Illusion, Air Dry Clay Craft: Make sure you get your reading records 
in this week!! Prizes will be handed out after club. 
 

Lego Club - Ages 5-8 Wednesday’s @ 3:00-4:45 
Lego club will run on August 6th, 13th and the 20th.  We will start back to regular Lego 
club starting September 10th. 
 

Minecraft Club - Ages 9+ Thursday’s @ 1:00-3:00  
Minecraft will run on August 7th, 14th and the 21st. Minecraft will start again on  
Tuesday, September 9th. 
 

Tween SRC - Ages 9-12 Thursday’s @ 3:00-4:45 
Tween Club SRC will be on August 7th, 14th and the 21st. Prizes will be handed out on 
the 21st. Regular Tween club will begin again back on Tuesday, September 9th. 
 

Fall Clubs - Our regular clubs will start back the second week of September. Please 
stop by at the end of summer to register your kids for our September start. Minecraft 
Tuesdays at 3:15-4:45, Tween Club Tuesdays 4:45-5:45, Library Club Wednesdays 3:15
-4:45, Lego Club Wednesdays 4:45-5:45, 3G (STEM) Club Thursdays 3:15-4:45 & Teen 
Drop-In Thursdays from 5:00-7:00. More details to follow next month! 
 

Nancy Smith, InterLibrary Loan (ILL) Librarian & Bookkeeper  
InterLibrary Loans – We are still in Post Office limbo but thankfully most libraries have 
gone back to regular shipping practices.  Some of our vendors were not shipping for a 
while in anticipation of a possible postal strike, but we have managed to get a few new 
books for our shelves!  Don’t forget that you can place holds on our local books so they 
are ready for a quick pickup as well!  Go to our website and login to the My Account 
feature to manage your account.  Is your card not working? Pop by or give us a call, it 
may just need an updated expiry date!  For more information, you can contact me at 
ill.hhpl@pris.ca or call (250)783-9414 to let me know how I can help. 
 

All Staff: Need to have something printed? Have a question that any of our staff can 
answer? Want to send in a collection recommendation? Just email us at 
hlibrary@pris.ca or pop on by to get items faxed, scanned, emailed or laminated. 

mailto:hlibrary@pris.ca
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Adult Rec Pickleball/Badminton  Tuesday    7:00 pm  783-5736 

Adult Rec Volleyball   Wednesday      7:00 pm  783-8339 

Amateur Radio Association    1st Wednesday    7:30 pm  783-0675 

Canadian Rangers   1st & 3rd Tuesday             783-3387 

Crib     Wednesdays            7:00 pm   783-9184 

Double “H” Saddle Club  Last Thursday of the month  6:30 pm  783-1084 

Farmer’s Market          Tuesdays 3-6pm(Seasonal)    793-6691 

FSJ Senior Trip                    1st Monday      As Scheduled  783-9901 

Historical Society   3rd Wednesday     5:00 pm         783-5735 

HH Figure Skating Club Mondays & Wednesdays 5:00 pm  783-8260 

Junior Canadian Rangers     1st & 3rd Tuesdays             783-3387 

Library Board Meetings                     4th Wednesday 7:00 pm  783-9414 

Library Lego Club (K to grade 6)  Wednesdays         3:15-4:30pm     783-9414 

Library Club Ages K to Gr 4         Wednesdays      3:30 pm  783-9414 

Library Tween SRC Ages 9 to 12    Tuesdays         3:15-4:45pm     783-9414 

Library Minecraft Club (Ages 5-6)     Tuesdays  5-6pm   783-9414 

Library Teen Club Ages 13-18  Thursdays      5-7pm   783-9414 

Lions Club    1st Saturday      7:30 pm          783-0675 

Minor Hockey     Tuesday & Thursday 5:30 pm  783–1240 

Rod & Gun Club    2nd Thursday     7:00 pm  783-1194 

Ski Club                  250-256-3782 

Peace Valley Gospel Fellowship 1st & 3rd Sunday        250-783-3387 

Youth Baseball  Mondays & Wednesdays        250-262-6598
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AUGUST PUZZLE 

SOLUTION TO LAST MONTHS PUZZLE  
IS ON PAGE  38 



The Bulletin                                                                                                36                                                                                   August 2025 

 



 August 2025 37 The Bulletin 

 

 
NO JOB TOO SMALL OR 

TOO BIG 
 

• 2 Skid Steers for snow plowing, 
cleaning corrals, hauling bales, etc. 
• 30’ flat deck trailer for all light 

hauling up to 18,000 kg 
• Tandem dump trailer. 

 

 We Pride Ourselves On  
Customer Satisfaction 

 

Email: outfiter@pris.ca       Cell 250-783-0952    

k 
ALL insurances and licenses for snow ploughing and hauling. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

We welcome Dr. Aidan Lee who is taking new patients & same-day emergencies  

(ALL insurance plans accepted at standard BC fee guide ) 

FREE WHITENING 
Valued at $440.00 

With a complete exam and cleaning 
 

Open Monday to Friday 
& Select Saturdays 

 

250 788 1997 
 

5032 49
th
 Avenue, Chetwynd BC 
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Hudson’s Hope Chapel  
Meeting at 10703 Kruger Street 

 
Sunday Service starting at 11:00 

Coffee from 10:30 
Followed by a meal — All welcome 

 
(778) 204-0102 

office@hhchapel.ca 
https://hhchapel.ca 

 

SENIOR BUS TRIP 
FORT ST. JOHN  

 

 

Contact the District Office no later than 
3:00pm the Friday prior to the trip to re-

serve a seat. 

250-783-0819 

Departure from Silver Willows at 8:50am 
and from the Sportsman’s at 9:00am.  

 

The driver will accommodate  
individual appointments, however the bus 

generally starts making the return trip 
from Fort St. John by 3:30pm. 

 

SENIOR BUS TRIP 

 

Contact the District Office no later than 
3:00pm the Friday prior to the trip to  

reserve a seat. 
 

250-783-9901 
 

Departure from  
Silver Willows at 8:50am and  

from the Sportsman’s at 9:00am.  
 

The driver will accommodate  
individual appointments, however the bus 

generally starts making the return trip from 
Fort St. John by 3:30pm. 

JULY SOLUTION 

mailto:office@hhchapel.ca
https://hhchapel.ca
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Highway Maintenance 
Dawson Road Maintenance Head Office .250-262-2600 
John Cantlon Foreman Satellite Office  ….778-715-3917 
Caribou Road Service……………………………. 250-788-2407 
 

Library ……………………………………..……250-783-9414 
Tuesday … 12:00pm-6:00pm 

Wednesday … 12:00pm-6:00pm 
Thursday … 11:00am-5:00pm 

Friday … 11:00am-5:00pm  
Saturday … 12:00pm-4:00pm  

Sundays/Mondays/Stat Holidays/Holiday Weekends Closed  

https://hudsonshope.bc.libraries.coop/  
 

Liquor Store …………………………..……..250-783-5230 
Hours: Tuesday - Saturday……..…10:30am–6:00pm 
Closed for lunch from 1- 2pm. Sunday/Monday: 

Closed 
 

Museum & Gift Shop ……….………….. 250-783-5735  
Tuesday to Saturday … 10:00am-5:00pm 

Fax: … 250-783-5770 
Email: … hhmuseum@pris.ca 

Post Office ……………………...……..…… 250-783-5302 
Monday to Friday … 8:30am-5:00pm                                        

Closed for lunch from 12 to 1 pm 
Saturday … 9:00am-12:00pm 

Power Outages 
BC Hydro Power Outages ........... 1-800-224-9376 
Street Lights …………......................   250-783-9901 
 

Thrift Store ………….……………………….250-783-9211 
Tuesday……………………………….1:00pm-6:00pm 
Wednesday & Thursday……...1:00pm-4:00pm 
        Friday ………………………... 3:00pm-6:00pm 
        Saturday …………………….  1:00pm-4:00pm 

Closed Long Weekends 
Bag days are the last Saturday of each Month. 

Transfer Station ……………...…………    250-783-5608 
      Hours: Wednesday-Sunday … 11:00am-7:00pm 

     Monday & Tuesday ....……….….… Closed  
Silver Willows ………………………..……...250-783-5521 

 

Ambulance / Fire / RCMP                      9-1-1 
RCMP Non Emergency……………….250-783-5241 
Conservation Officer ……………...1-800-663-9453 
 
 

Community Hall 
Call 783-9901. Rental contract and payment can be 
arranged at the time of booking. 
 
 
 

District Of Hudson’s Hope 
Monday to Friday (Office)  …….8:30am - 4:30pm  
Holidays             Closed 
Office……………………………...………...250-783-9901  
Fax……………………………………………..250-783-5741 
Email……………….……… district@hudsonshope.ca 
Arena (Scheduled hours–seasonal) ……….. 250-783-5563 
Animal Control Officer……………...  250-783-5207 
Info Centre (Scheduled hours-seasonal)      250-783-9154 
Special Events …………...………….     250-783-9901 
Pool (Scheduled hours-seasonal)….……….  250-783-9913 
 

Government  
Bob Zimmer, MP …………………...1-855-767-4567 
Jordan Kealy MLA North Jordan.Kealy.MLA@leg.bc.ca 
Mike Bernier, MLA South ……… 1-855-582-3430 
Peace River Regional District ….1-800-670-7773 
TD for the Deaf ………………..…….1-800-661-8773 
Federal Information………………..1-800-667-3355 
Provincial Information…………... 1-800-663-7867 
 

Health Centre  ………………….…..…..250-783-9991 
Fax..……………………………………........250-783-9125 
 

Pharmacy ………..…………………..….. 250-783-9947 
        Monday to Friday …..9:00am-4:30pm 
   Closed for Lunch from 12:15pm-1:15pm 

 

BC Nurse Line ……….…………………..……………...811 
Public Health Office …………………..250-783-5221 
Mental Health Crisis Line ……..  1-877-442-2828 
DRIVE BC .…………...………………... 1-800-550-4997 
Drive BC Website …………………...www.drivebc.ca 
 

OIL & GAS-24 Hr Emergency …..1-800-663-7867 
 

To de-list your phone number from telemarketers  
call TELUS at ……..………………………...…...310-1000 

Hudson’s Hope  

Hudson’s Hope Service Directory 

https://hudsonshope.bc.libraries.coop/

